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Florida A & M University
Board of Trustees Meeting

June 30, 2005

Minutes

Trustees Present:  Challis M. Lowe, Chairperson; William Jennings, Vice-Chairperson, 
                              Ramon J. Alexander; W. George Allen; Barney Bishop; Regina Benjamin;

                              Laura Branker; Al Cardenas; Mary Diallo; Pamela Duncan; David Griffin;  

                              R. B. Holmes and Leerie Jenkins


Trustee Chairperson Challis M. Lowe called the Board Meeting to order at 8:25 a.m.  All Trustees were in attendance.  The Agenda was approved and Minutes (April 5, 2005) were adopted with corrections.


Trustee Chair Lowe thanked fellow Trustees for their time and involvement in holding Committee meetings that yield recommendations for the full Board’s information and consideration.  Further, she stated that these are difficult times for the University as we experience many transitions, and she applauded our efforts for identifying and correcting our own problems.  She implored all stakeholders to be encouraged as we create a culture of accountability.  Trustee Chair Lowe thanked Interim President Castell Vaughn Bryant for her insightful and decisive leadership.


Trustee R.B. Holmes echoed the sentiments of Trustee Chair Lowe and stated that the University’s competence has heightened.


Trustee Barney Bishop requested that Consent Agenda Item #1 be moved to Discussion Agenda.  Trustee Chair Lowe stated that it is unprecedented to move items after the Agenda has been approved, but she agreed to move Item #1 this one time.


Trustee Chair Lowe presented a Resolution of Tribute on behalf of the Board to outgoing student Trustee Virgil Miller, who made very gracious thank-you comments to the Board.  New Student Trustee Ramon Alexander also thanked Trustee Miller for his commitment and involvement on behalf of the students.


Trustee Chair Lowe yielded the floor to President Bryant, who introduced Professor William Ravenell, Coach of the Mock Trial Team.  He gave a historical overview of the Team’s successes and stated that the Team was away at various internships and jobs.  Coach Ravenell thanked President Bryant for the recognition.  Additionally, President Bryant congratulated Florida College Student of the Year Finalist Darius Graham and 2005 Gubernatorial Fellows Darius Graham and Aaron White. 


Mrs. Carrie Gavin to presented the Equity Accountability Report, which included a demographical study on Graduate Enrollment Rate and Graduate Completion Rate.  She reported that graduate enrollment is down by 261 students, however, this number could rise since it is only the beginning of summer.  She also reported that graduation rate may be down by 428 students.  Other areas of the study include Undergraduate Student Enrollment (FTIC); Undergraduate Student Retention Rates; and Undergraduate Students Graduation Rates.


Additionally, Mrs. Gavin enumerated problem areas in the study and suggested strategies for correction.  Much discussion ensued about athletics.

Trustee Bishop asked if female sports could be eliminated without the elimination of its male counterpart.  Mrs. Gavin responded that it depends on the circumstances.


Trustee Chair Lowe cautioned that as decisions are being made about sports programs; let us be ever conscious of equity issues.


Trustee Cardenas would like to see a “gender balance” with regards to scholarships but would also like to see us remain competitive.  Mrs. Gavin stated that it is not a matter of policy, but circumstances that control this issue.


President Bryant reminded the group that we are still in “pending mode” with the NCAA.


Trustee Cardenas inquired about causes for the decrease in enrollment.  Mrs. Gavin stated that tuition is a factor; students frequently attend school a semester and leave school to work a semester.  Further Mrs. Gavin stated that out-of-state enrollment is declining.


The Equity Accountability Report was accepted.


Next President Bryant called for the Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Report.  Mr. Howard Murphy stated that President Bryant wanted all areas brought together under one umbrella.  He summarized his efforts in this regard and recommended that a University Information Technology department be created and that it be headed by a senior technology person.  Mr. Murphy provided a power point presentation on the business process and information technology.  Compliments and questions ensued:


Trustee Jenkins stated that the report and its proposed organizational structure made good “business sense,” and commended President Bryant for her accountability and efficiency efforts.


Trustees Bishop and Cardenas complimented the process as well.


Trustee Alexander inquired about job and training possibilities for students.


The Enterprise Resource Planning Report was accepted. 

President Bryant began the President’s Report by thanking Trustees, Faculty and Staff for their support and by introducing new staff:

Atty. James Douglas - Interim Dean, College of Law

Mrs. Altha Manning - Interim Vice President for Research

Dr. E. Newton Jackson - Interim Athletic Director

Dr. Vivian L. Hobbs - Director, SACS Re-affirmation


President Bryant continued by stating that a Vice President for Compliance and Audit position is being advertised, whose duties will be to oversee all compliance and audit issues for the University including athletics and grants.  She also stated that the National Science Foundation is on campus and that a corrected action plan for contracts and grants including descriptions of duties for principal investigators would be submitted to them.  These accountability measures plus a settlement agreement for $1.4 million dollars should place us in compliance with the National Science Foundation.

President Bryant concluded the Report by stating that today results would be received from an earlier Payroll Audit.

The President’s Report was accepted.  


Trustee Chair Lowe called for Committee Reports:


Trustee Regina Benjamin Chair of Budget and Finance Committee presented Mr. Paul Stepusin (KPMG) who introduced a new Institution Wide Compliance Program that will enhance the budget process as well.  The Program includes Elements to An Effective Compliance Program:

· Risk Identification and Assessment

· Identification of Responsible Parties

· Standards and Procedures

· Program Oversight

· Awareness, Education and Training

· Lines of Communication

· Monitoring and Auditing

· Enforcement

· Corrective Action

Further Mr. Stepusin proposed Key Elements for a FAMU Compliance Program:

· A Compliance Officer

· Compliance Coordinating Committee which meets quarterly and reports to

Compliance Officer

· A continuous and proactive compliance function which reports to

      Compliance Officer

· Allocation of sufficient resources to fund compliance activities
      (information resources, training and monitoring activities)

· General Compliance Training for employees

· Compliance Hotline for confidential reporting of incidents of

       non-compliance

Mr. Stepusin stated that initiatives such as the Payroll Audit conducted earlier this year are good things, and that they are not uncommon in other organizations.


Trustee Cardenas expressed concern about training and turnovers.  Trustee Bishop asked if it would take another year to implement the Compliance Plan.  Dr. Bryant stated that an error status report would be included in the quarterly reports to the Board.


Mr. Herbert Bailey presented a very comprehensive Preliminary Operating Budget for Fiscal Year 2005-2006.  In summary he stated that the request is consistent with prior year estimates and actuals.  Mr. Bailey shared facts and forecasts for the following:

· Total proposed revenues for 2005-2006 approximate $386 million.
· Proposed revenue for 2005-2006 decreased $28 million from budget year
                        2004-2005.  

· Proposed revenue for Educational and General increased by $18 million to
            $168 million for 2005-2006.

· Proposed salaries for 2005-2006 decreased $5 million from budget year 2004-

            2005.

· Total proposed expenditures (including non-operation) for 2005-2006 is

            $386 million.

· Athletics will have a balanced budget
· Request does not include any revenues or expenditures for University 

            Housing.

· The Educational and General total operating budget of $168,052,012 will

      increase as a result of the Competitive Pay Adjustment of 3.6% that is 

      effective August 1, 2005.

· Pending Request for Proposals for the School of Nursing and Teacher

                        Certification may also result in an increase for the 2005-2006 Operating
                        Budget.


Mr. Bailey reported the University will not exceed budget for the 2005-2006 budget year. He will provide frequent reports to the President and plans to call to the attention of the President anything that exceeds budget.  


Trustee Holmes asked if FAMU is still recruiting National Merit Scholars.  President Bryant stated that the scholarship budget is in the process of being established.


Mr. Bailey called upon Athletic Director E. Newton Jackson to address the Athletic Budget.  Dr. Jackson discussed the $4.2 million dollars budget and proposed a means to stay within budget by reducing expenditures by $1.3 million dollars including a 42% reduction in scholarships.  Removal of the Marching 100 from budget consideration except for the Atlanta Classic and the Florida Classic would result in an approximate $406,000 savings.  Further Dr. Jackson discontinued golf, men and women’s swimming and diving and men and women’s tennis, which could result in a approximate $600,000 plus reduction.  Discussion ensued:


Trustee Holmes asked where and how can we get major sponsors for the sports that are to be discontinued.


President Bryant explained that we are in a period of uncertainty for the next couple of months; the NCAA investigation is pending. Further she stated that at some point the program cuts will be re-visited.


Dr. Jackson stated that at this time balancing the budget takes precedence.


Trustee Alexander expressed concern over the effects of program cuts on students.  He stated that we have a responsibility to students who are currently enrolled in those programs.


Trustee Holmes moved that the Board support committee recommendations, but leave in programs.  The motion did not carry.

Trustee Cardenas charged Dr. Jackson to make painful decisions to do the responsible thing to balance the budget; then think of ways to reinstate programs that were cut.


Mr. Bailey stated that the possibility of increasing the athletic fee would have garnered $425 thousand dollars. The increase would be used as a contingency to offset the reduction of these sports, but after meeting with the SGA president, he (Trustee Alexander) was not comfortable at that time, with the increased fee.


President Bryant will meet with the Athletic Director and Budget Officer to further assess the budget, but she stated that she makes no commitment at this point.


Mr. Oscar Crumity and Mr. Herb Bailey discussed the Housing Budget.  Mr. Crumity reported that the housing budget is balanced with on-campus housing only by a $216,000 surplus; however, with off-campus housing as it exists the budget would have a $2 million dollar deficit.

A Board of Trustees approved Budget is due downtown by the close of business today.


Trustee Bishop complimented the Budget Report and stated that it is the best financial report ever.


The Board approved the Budget Report unanimously.


The Legislative Budget Request Summary followed:



Office of Civil Rights                                         $3,500,000

                        Teacher Education and Certification                     $997,880


School of Nursing



    $1,205,989



College of Law



    $1,877,500



Land Grant Matching



    $3,016,574

                        FAMU/FSU College of Engineering                  $1,500,000

Grand Total                                                     $12,097,943

The Board approved the 2006-2007 Legislative Budget Request Summary unanimously.


The Board approved Resolution 10-05 (Extension of the Capital City Banking Agreement) unanimously.


Trustee Laura Branker, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee and Vice President for Academic Affairs Larry Robinson presented a list of 20 faculty for Board approval for tenure. 


The Board approved the list for tenure unanimously.


PG 04.08.26 or Academic Learning Compacts as mandated by the Board of Governors for all state universities are accountability measures for student achievement in the specified areas of discipline content knowledge, communication skills and critical thinking skills for each baccalaureate degree program.


The Board approved the policy unanimously.


The baccalaureate degree in Journalism was previously granted an exception to the 120 hour limit by the Board of Regents to 128 hours in order to meet standards for Accrediting Council for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication (ACEJMC).  The ACEJMC has since reduced its hour requirement to 125.  The School of Journalism requests permission to reduce credit hours for the program from 128 to 125.


The Board approved the reduction in credit hours unanimously.


The Division of Colleges and Universities requested Board approval for 4 of the 7 Board of Governors accountability measures:  graduation rates; minority baccalaureate production; licensure pass rates; and world-class academic and research programs for 2006-2007 and 2012-2013.


The Board approved the accountability measures unanimously.                                                                                                                                                     

At the conclusion of the Academic Affairs Committee Report, Trustee Pamela Duncan, Chair of the Audit Committee called for the Audit Report by Dr. Janie Greenleaf.  Dr. Greenleaf provided information about the March, 2005 Payroll Audit:

· Sixty-nine (69) pay vouchers have never been picked up.

· The major problems were caused by electronic transfers.

· Several situations are being investigated by the Florida Department

of Law Enforcement (FDLE).
·  New compliance procedures have been adopted including leave

     Policies and Other Personnel Services (OPS).
·  All contractual agreements will be consolidated into 1 salary warrant.

·  There will be additional audits on a random basis.

· Off-campus sites will be better monitored.

· Forty-one (41) employees have been terminated.

· Twenty-one (21) employees have been referred to the University’s Inspector General’s office.

· Some matters (3) have been referred to the State Office of Management Services.
           Trustee Bishop raised questions about the Institute on Urban Policy and Commerce and its closure.  Dr. Greenleaf explained that the Urban Institute is involved in an on-going investigation; therefore, the files are in “limited access” mode.

           The vote for approval of the Audit Report was 11-1 with Trustee Bishop being the dissenter.

           Trustee Allen, Chair of the Direct Support Committee asked Interim Vice President for Development to report on Direct Support Organization (DSO) Activities.  The discussion was mostly tabled because information was not included in the Board Packet.of a June 29th DSO meeting. 

          The Board voted unanimously to delay discussion.

          Trustee Al Cardenas, Chair of the Facilities Planning Committee, asked Mr. Sam Houston to report.  With regards to the 2005-2007 Fixed Capital Outlay Legislative Budget Request and Five Year Capital Improvement Plan, an Educational Plant Survey which evaluated existing facilities was completed in April 2005.  The Plan calls for construction and/or updating the following:

· Benjamin Banneker Building
· Perry-Paige
· Jones Hall
· Gore Education Center
· Dyson Pharmacy Building
· Multi-purpose Building
            The Board voted unanimously for adoption of the Plan.


Trustee Bishop asked about the University Commons Building.
            Section 1013.64 (4)(a) Florida Statutes requires that educational projects be approved by the Department of Education (DOE) in order to be included in the first year of the three-year PECO Project Priority List.


The Board voted unanimously for Approval of the 2005 Educational Plant Survey for the purpose of site acquisition, development, improvement, remodeling, renovation and new construction.


With regards to the Change Orders for Construction Contracts, it was approved that the President may approve change orders up to $250,000.


Trustee Cardenas cautioned about overage costs for the year.


The Board voted unanimously for approval of Change Orders for Construction.
The Board voted unanimously for approval of Professional Consultants Selection Process for Construction Projects.


Trustee David Griffin, Chair of the Housing Committee, asked Mr. Oscar Crumity, Director of Housing and Dean Henry Kirby, Dean of Students, to address Housing issues.  Both gentlemen sought to amend and reactivate Paragraph 13 of Rule 6 C3-2.001, which requires all freshmen (FTIC) to reside in on-campus housing.


The Board approved this initiative unanimously.


Trustee Leerie Jenkins, Chair of the Student Affairs Committee, presented Dr. Patricia Green-Powell, who provided updates for Student Affairs.  She mentioned the 5% tuition increase across the board for undergraduate and graduate students.


Trustee Alexander expressed concerns over FAMU out-pricing students.


Dr. Green-Powell stated that an amended anti-hazing policy is in place (6C3-2.028).

President Bryant requested that the Student Affairs Committee include advisors to sanctioned organizations and stated they must attend the Fall Workshop.


The Board approved both the 5% tuition increase and the amended anti-hazing 

policy.


The Meeting moved to the Consent Agenda.  Item # 7 was moved to Discussion Items.  

The Board approved remaining Consent Agenda Items unanimously:
· Resolution #13-05 approving settlement and Compliance Agreements with

National Science Foundation and National Science Foundation Office of Inspector General
· Change of Implementation Date for the ERP HR/Payroll Components

· Resolution of the Board of Trustees of Florida A & M University.  Board of Trustees approving the institution-wide compliance program recommended by the Interim President, providing an effective date and for other purposes

· Research Rules and Policies

A.  University Code of Conduct

B.  Misconduct in Research

C.  Sponsored Grants and Contracts Policy

D. Principal Investigator Eligibility on Sponsored Projects

E. Cost Policy

F. Cost Sharing Policy for Sponsored Projects

G. Effort Reporting Policy

H. Cost Transfer Policy

I. Conflicts of Interest Governing Research

· Policy governing separation and transfer of Senior Administrators to Faculty
· Note:  Resolution #15-05 approving an agreement between FAMU and the 

      5000 Role Models of Excellence Project, Inc. was removed from Agenda.

             Discussion Agenda began with what was formerly Agenda Item # 1, which was moved to Discussion:
· Members of the Executive Committee will include the Chairpersons of standing committees.
· Trustee Bishop would like for any Trustee to be able to add items to the Agenda.  Additionally, he would like for anyone who wants to speak before the Board to be allowed to do so.

· Trustee Alexander requested that the Board form a Search Committee for a permanent President immediately.  He would like a proposed committee by the next board meeting.  The motion was approved unanimously.

· The schedule for the next Board meeting has to be determined.

· Trustees Allen and Holmes will serve as Board Representatives on the Foundation Board of Directors.

· Time was allowed for comments by the new Trustees:

· Trustee Allen complimented the staff for their professionalism;

· Trustee Alexander is grateful to work with President Bryant.

Trustee Chair Lowe then moved to Information Items.  Trustee Bishop asked if the coaches had been given copies of the NCAA Report.
President Bryant stated that we are waiting to hear from the NCAA because they will issue a public infractions report with recommendations.  Florida A & M University submitted its findings with its self-imposed sanctions.  The NCAA could add to these.  Presently, this is not a public document because of litigation possibilities.  Coaches will have time to respond, but not now.

Mr. Michael Buckner, who was retained by former President Fred Gainous in 2004, talked about the process of the NCAA self-study.  He and other NCAA Staff were present.

Election of the Chair of the Board will be held at the next meeting after July 1.  Trustee Chair Lowe will have completed former Chairperson James Corbin’s term.

The 2005 Legislative Update was tabled.

Public Comments began with Mr. Tovoris Russell, who is the newly elected King of Orange and Green, offering a silent prayer for the late Dr. Charles S. Bing, Professor of Music at FAMU.  Mr. Russell also shared his Three Point Plan for Leadership.

Rev. Joseph T. Wright, National Alumni Chaplain, thanked the Board for appointing Dr. Castell Bryant.  He asked that she continue on course; continue to lead us; restore FAMU.

Former Trustee Chair James Corbin challenged Trustees Allen and Holmes, Dr. Larry Rivers and President Bryant to raise $10,000.  He, too, applauded President Bryant’s efforts.

Dr. William Tucker, United Faculty of Florida (UFF), expressed concern over the fact that the faculty did not receive salary increases for the 2004 school year, just the $1000 bonus.

Attorney Mark Walker of Broad and Cassel Law Firm spoke on behalf of the firing of former football coach William Joe.  He believes that Mr. Joe should have access to the NCAA report immediately.

Former State Senator James Hargrett, who served in the Florida Legislature from 1982-2000, questioned the termination of the Institute on Urban Policy’s entire staff.  He would like to have information on the accused infractions.
Dr. Maurice Holder, Professor of Pharmacy, expressed his concern with the internal image of the University and further stated that the decisions made today will affect internal performance.
Dr. Bryant invited the Board and other persons present to an Ice Cream Social at the Faculty Club House at 6:00 p.m.  

The meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.

